MEETING OF THE BLACKMORE, HOOK END

& WYATTS  GREEN PARISH COUNCIL

Held on Thursday, 16th June 2011 in the Committee Room of Blackmore Village Hall.  Commenced at 7.30pm.  

Members present: Cllr Henwood (Chairman), Cllr Keeble (vice Chairman), Cllr Bennett, Cllr Spiers, Cllr Sue Wheeler, Cllr Steve Wheeler, Cllr Watley, Cllr Thomas, Cllr Brown, Cllr Town, Cllr Frost and Cllr Dean.  Also Mrs S Barnes (Parish Clerk) and Mrs R Nelson (Treasurer) -from 8.40pm.

Apologies for absence were received from: County Cllr Ann Naylor 

Also present: Terry Smith, Herald Magazine and a prospective new Parish Cllr – Mr Neil McCarthy.

AMENDMENTS

The minutes were signed by Cllr Henwood as a correct record with the following three amendments:

· Item 1549 – Community Bus – It was not a unanimous decision as one Cllr was not in full agreement with the increase charge.

· Item 1575 – Should read Cllr Keeble and not Cllr Bennett as previously stated.

· Cllr Watley should be shown as Chairman of the Planning Committee and no longer Cllr Town.

DECLARATION OF INTEREST

Item 1585 – Cllr Keeble declared an interest and took no part in the voting processing

Item 1607 – Cllr Dean declared an interest and took no part in the voting or decision making 

OPEN FORUM

One Parishioner wishing to attend.   

CORRESPONDENCE

1577
The Clerk had received a letter from Cllr Tony Sleep, Brentwood Borough Council (BBC) regarding the Parish Discretionary Grants and the future Parish Council Funding Process.   This follow up letter to his earlier meeting to discuss the Governments Localism Bill and future Parish Council funding requested the PC to complete a draft questionnaire giving it’s comments so that Cllr Sleep could relay this at the scheduled September’s Highways and Localism Panel for a future decision.  He stated that until such time and after meeting again with the PC to discuss in greater details, nothing would be finalised.  This is in hand with Cllr Bennett and the Parish Clerk to deal with at present. 

1578
The Clerk had received a consultation document relating to planning for Traveller sites.  This was passed on to Cllr Keeble to read and deal with as appropriate. 

1579
The Clerk was in receipt of the new mobile library timetables which Mr Smith of the Herald Magazine is also in receipt of.

1580
The Clerk confirmed she had recently contacted BBC regarding the recent Parish Cllr vacancy for the Blackmore ward and as soon as practicable, will reallocate Cllr Spiers to fill this vacancy from the Hook End and Wyatts green ward and seek to fill the Hook End and Wyatts Green vacancy.  The Clerk is speaking with the Elections Department, BBC regarding this.

1581
The Clerk had contacted Doddinghurst Parish Council via email regarding the discussion of the proposed extra bus service as further information is required to be able to report on this.  To date she has received no reply, however, Cllr Henwood mentions she is aware of this and is dealing with. 

1582
The Clerk had received the latest bus passenger news update which Cllr Dean is also in receipt 
of.                                              

BOROUGH & COUNTY COUNCILLOR REPORTS

1583
Cllr Keeble reported that he had recently attended a meeting with BBC to discuss possible traffic calming measures outside Blackmore Primary School.  Approved so far are ‘no waiting’ signs between 8-9am and 3-4pm, however Cllr Keeble is pushing for further traffic calming measures as does not feel this is enough.


Cllr Henwood attended a recent meeting to discuss the future of the Town Hall building and proposals, all of which are still in the discussion stages.  No final decision has been made at present.  


Cllr Henwood also read out a letter she had received from the Environmental Health Officer at BBC in relation to the supply of goldfish as a prize at one of the stalls on the weekend of the Blackmore Village Fayre, which was given away without either the Parish Council’s or Borough Council’s consent.  It was pointed out that it was infact, forbidden on Council owned land within the Borough to give away animals or goldfish and the Village Hall committee was also contacted by the Officer.  The Clerk will forward to the Blackmore Village Fayre Committee a copy of the letter for future reference.  

REPORTS OF COMMITTEES

POLICY & RESOURCES COMMITTEE

1584
FINANCE

The following cheques were approved for payment and signed:

£


Addressee


Description

196.00


Mrs M Dean


reimbursement for maintenance work 








carried out by Vic – May inv.

-


Essex Pension Fund

pension (Clerks)

-


S Barnes


salary (June)

-


HM Revenue & Customs
tax/NI contributions

 75.00


petty cash




-


R Nelson


book keeping

212.10


J Oddy & Sons


maintenance items

827.99


M D Landscapes

grass cutting

323.50


Heatherland Ltd

May & Ommitted Dec invoices – skip

 11.05


Old Forge Garden Machinery
strimmer line – inv.no.84776

 18.22


A-Z Supplies


inv. 4222659-042

 71.88


H J Looker


weedkiller (W Hobbs) & chubb padlock

141.00


RAC motoring services

renewal

 55.00


RCCE



membership

970.00


R Barker


Maintenance invoice 0092

380.32


T Smith


£325 & £55.32 postage

Receipts:

The Clerk was in receipt of the following:

· Notification of the PWLB direct debit due to be debited from account on 30 June 2011 for £1598.14 for it’s loan repayment.

· Notification of the HMC&R bacs remittance advice for the £576.84 VAT refund payment.


(Both passed to Mrs Nelson, Treasurer).

Payments:


Nothing to report

1585 
FINANCIAL POWERS


Cllr Bennett reported in Mrs Nelson’s absence.  He advised that everything was within budget at present and all was in accordance with the financial minutes and figures distributed prior to the meeting.  He reported that he had attended the recent meeting with the Blackmore Village Hall Committee, to which a copy of the minutes were circulated to all Cllrs, and it was reported that it was struggling to meet it’s ever increasing rates and bills.  Costs over the last 6 years had risen from £13,000 to £30,000.  It had also utilised it’s previous legacy left by a generous parishioner.  The Parish Council’s assistance options were discussed and considered and it was formerly proposed by Cllr Bennett to offer a loan repayment holiday of the loan the Village Hall pays to the PC, for which it has paid 7 years out of the 10, which equates to approximately £3,000. This is to be reviewed in 12 months time.  This was seconded by Cllr Henwood and unanimously agreed.  Cllr Keeble had declared an interest as Village Hall committee member and therefore did not vote.    Cllr Bennett also raised the question of Mrs Nelson representing the Parish Council on the Village Hall committee as he thought only a Parish Cllr could represent the PC.  However, it was previously agreed and minuted, that Mrs Nelson would attend the meetings and minute any points to report back to the PC to be dealt with.  This was agreed it would still apply. 


Cllr Henwood offered to do a report offering her suggestions on the running of the Village Hall and would present to Cllr Keeble for consideration.   

1586
COMMUNITY POLICE MEETING


Nothing new to report.

1587
COMMUNITY BUS



Nothing new to report

1588
BLACKMORE CENTRE FOR YOUNG PEOPLE


The Clerk reported she had received a letter from the Youth Centre Trust regarding the AGM 0n 4th July 2011.  It stated that the Parish Council as a founding member of the Youth Centre Trust is entitled to appoint one representative member as a trustee and the current representative and trustee is Cllr Henwood.  Each of the trustees is required to retire with effect from the conclusion of the AGM but is eligible for re-election at that meeting.  However, to enable a person to be validly elected, the charity has to be given notice prior to the meeting in the form provided and the PC was asked to complete and return prior to the scheduled AGM.  


It was proposed by Cllr Keeble, seconded by Cllr Bennett and unanimously agreed that Cllr Henwood would re-stand.  This, she accepted.  The Clerk would advise the committee.   

1589
BLACKMORE SPORTS ARENA – (formerly MUGA)


Nothing new to report – all going OK   

1590
MOBILE LIBRARY

New timetables received and advertised.

1591
BRENTWOOD BOROUGH PARISH COUNCIL ASSOCIATION


Nothing to report at present. Cllr Keeble attended the last meeting which was hosted at Blackmore Village Hall and mentioned it’s poor attendance, with only 8 members present.

1592
 ROADWAY RENTS (2011)


Invoiced – pending payment

BLACKMORE MILLENNIUM PARK

1593
 PROGRESS REPORT


Cllr Keeble reported he was currently in the process of getting a fireworks committee together for the preparation of the annual parish fireworks display.  Nothing further to report at present.

PLANNING COMMITTEE


The Planning Committee had met on the following date at Anvil House, Blacksmiths Alley, Blackmore, and the following planning applications discussed:


Copies of the committee minutes were distributed prior to the meeting and all in accordance with the information supplied

1594
 PLANS


1.6.11  -  BRW/318/2011,    TPO/BRW/50/2011,    BRW/279/2011,    BRW/312/2011,          BRW/309/2011

1595
OUTSTANDING ENFORCEMENT ISSUES


Bluebell Farm - Spriggs Lane, Blackmore (mobile home)  


Plot 3, Oak Tree farm, Chelmsford Road, Blackmore, CM4 0PZ – pending outcome of judicial review 17 July 2011 


Land adjacent to Oak Fold, Hook End Rd, Hook End  


Kiln Farm, Mountnessing Rd, Blackmore 


The Parish Clerk had contacted BBC Planning Department for updates on the above and to report that the list she had received did not show any of the above outstanding enforcements and had received no updates on their status.  BBC will look into.  Could the Planning Committee continue to send these outstanding enforcements on their meeting minutes so they do not ‘slip off’ BBC’s paperwork.


Action required: Nil

ENVIRONMENT COMMITTEE

A Meeting of the Environment Committee had not taken place this month. The items below were in accordance with the previous month’s minutes with the following updates.

1596
Drain Clearance and Road Sweeping – as per May’s committee minutes

Being monitored

1597
Village speed - as per May’s committee minutes

The Committee have asked the Clerk to contact BBC again as vehicles still speeding which causes concern and the VAS signs seem to be set too high.

1598
Allotments

Cllr Watley and Cllr Keeble will meet to discuss the next step

1599
Ponds & posts by pond


Cllr Town will ask Mr Brown for the loan of his boat to reach the island for tidying etc after the ducklings are more established

1600
Road signs - as per May’s committee minutes


Monitoring.  

1601
Blacksmith’s Alley – as per May’s committee minutes


Still pending the arrival of the second sign as ordered with Adrian Tidbury in Jan 2011.  Nothing new to report

1602
Gunnells Corner – pavement (wheelchair access)

 
The Clerk reported the trees and overgrown shrubs had been cut back by BBC on 16.6.11 and hoped this was in preparation of the agreed works as discussed with ECC earlier this year.

1603
Planters


Cllr Town is organising with Matthews Plants.  The re-planting for all planters, the island and war memorial in the next week or so, weather permitting.  It was agreed that each Committee would draw up a new list of volunteer waterers and will advise the Clerk in order she can arrange a thank you £15 plant voucher to each volunteer at the end of the year. 


AOB


Cllr Town proposed another Parish Clean up in addition to the Spring Clean.  This was 
seconded by Cllr Keeble and most were all in favour.  Cllr Town will organise date.

DATE OF NEXT MEETING:  Monday 11th July 2011 – 7.30pm – Crosse house, Blackmore


enw2oHenwood

HERALD MAGAZINE

1604
NEXT EDITION

Terry Smith reported all was going well with the exception of 3 outstanding invoices amounting to a total debt, at present, of £153.  One advertiser had eased trading and the other two advised they would pay and this was being monitored.  Their adverts had been stopped currently and Mr Smith advised that there was still a waiting list of interested advertisers so it was a healthy situation to be in.  It was suggested by one Cllr the possibility of a colour cover which Mr Smith will look into. 

RECREATION COMMITTEE

1605
A Meeting of the Recreation Committee had not taken place this month. The items below were 
in accordance with the previous month’s minutes with the following updates.


Cllr Bennett advised that due to personal family circumstances, he could no longer stand as 
Chair of the committee and asked if at the next recreation meeting, the committee could appoint 
a new Chairman.  He is still happy to remain on the committee and will endeavour to 
attend as 
many meetings as is possible.  The Clerk will, in the meantime, handover the 
necessary meeting 
paperwork to Cllr Sue Wheeler. 


Ted Marriage Recreation Field

a)  Play area –fill in and turf area under the swings – As per May committee minutes

b)  Play bark under swings – Awaiting quote for bark as an option - As per May committee minutes

c)  Play area fence and slide – pending update - As per May committee minutes

d)  Trees at boundary of playing field and Miss Wiggins garden – Clerk is organising quotations as BBC advise it is the responsibility of the Parish Council. - As per May committee minutes

e)  Preservative – Completed – can be deleted 

f)  New waste bin at entrance – Clerk has ordered passed to Ryan for installation - As per May committee minutes – Installed – can be deleted


The Committee reported that new posts and kickboards had been installed – please check off if completed OK.


Mill Lane Play area


a)  Moles – field being monitored for holes – little activity at present


b)  Swing seat and holes – being monitored


c)  Outside Fence – Pending update as to its completion as not sure if Ryan has finished the job.  
It was reported by the committee that he had installed new kickboards at Mill Lane, but not 
posts. – Update required from committee after their inspection.


d)  Slide – Does need new boards under it.  Still not done – Clerk will organise.


Walter Hobbs Recreation Field


a)  Football pitches P.L.T./Goal mouths – Cllr Keeble will organise works 


b)  Notice boards – Clerk approved with Contractor - in hand


c)  Weed growth – Cllr Keeble has in hand will organise spraying when weather permits.


d)  Wood chip – Top up needed in hexagonal swing area and under aerial runway.  
Awaiting 
quote for works


e) Goal posts – To be painted.  In hand with maintenance man. 


f)  Dog bin – Ryan never re-positioned this to it’s correct place as requested several times.  
Clerk will chase. 


g)  Hexagonal swing – Some wooden boards round to area need replacement before wood chip 
delivery.  To be completed urgently.  Clerk has on urgent list of works


Other Business – 


1)  Millennium Park – strimming needed round seats and other furniture.  Ryan is aware



Date of Next Meeting: Tuesday 12th July 2011 – 7.00pm – Tipps Cross Remembrance Hall.

CLERK’S REPORT


    Nothing new to report

1606
 COMMITTEE MEETINGS


Planning
22.6.11    
7.30pm
Anvil House, Blacksmiths Alley, Blackmore


Recreation
12.7.11
7.00pm
Tipps Cross R Hall


Environment
11.7.11
7.30pm
Crosse house


Tipps X Mge’ment 
12.7.11
8.00pm
Tipps Cross R Hall


Parish Council 
21.7.11
7.30pm
Tipps Cross R Hall


OTHER ITEMS

1607   
Maintenance Repair and Payment Issues – URGENT


It was reported that the sub-contractors completing parish council works on behalf, and as 
instructed by the maintenance man, such as for grass cutting and 
painting services, had not been 
receiving  regular payments from the Maintenance man and several of 
those he had paid over 
the last 6 months, had been referred to drawer as ‘bounced’ cheques.  


The Parish Council had also noted that works put over to the maintenance man had not been 
carried out and there was now a backlog of work in need of urgent attention, and although the 
Clerk 
had continued chasing and meeting with him to discuss the items, he had not completed 
majority of them as instructed.   This was becoming more of a problem and was in no sight of 
being resolved, as at first thought.  He had also invoiced for works which he had not completed, 
as with the posts at Horsefayre Green.


The Parish Council made a decision to advise the maintenance man he was not to carry out any 
further work on behalf of the Parish Council and the Clerk to request a meeting with him, with 
Cllrs Henwood and Watley present,  requesting that he supply a full breakdown of works 
invoiced for payment purposes and it was further proposed by Cllr Keeble, seconded by 
Cllr 
Bennett and unanimously agreed that the Parish Council no longer used the maintenance 
man’s 
services and agreed with him the arrangement of reimbursing the unpaid sub-contractors in 
question, any sums which had not been paid to them to date, and the maintenance man is paid 
the balance of the invoice submitted.


It was also proposed by Cllr Steve Whheler, seconded by Cllr Watley and unanimously agreed 
that any future maintenance contractor be on a three month 
trial basis and works monitored by 
the relevant committees for satisfactory completion.    


ANY OTHER BUSINESS – (for discussion only)

1608
The Clerk was requested to supply Cllr Dean with Ted Marriage inspection sheets which she 
will organise.

There being no further business, the Meeting closed at  10.30 p.m.



